THE ALUMNÆ BULLETIN

November, 1944



ISSUED BY THE ALUMNAE ASSOCIATION OF THE NEW YORK TRAINING SCHOOL FOR DEACONESSES

OFFICERS OF THE ASSOCIATION

President	DEACONESS MARY C. WEST
Vice-President	Miss Jeanne C. Miller
Secretary	
Т геазитет	Deaconess Anne W. Newman Callaway, Va.

MEMBERS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

THE OFFICERS OF THE ASSOCIATION

AND

Chairman of Membership	Deaconess Ruth Johnson
Chairman Scholarship Committee	Miss Lucy Kent
Chairman Fellowship of Prayer	Miss Vera Gardner
Chairman of Survey	DEACONESS AMY G. THOMPSON

Mrs. Sara L'Heureux

DEACONESS KATE S. MAYER

Mrs. Hollis S. Smith

THE ALUMNÆ BULLETIN

No. XL

November, 1944

GREETINGS FROM THE PRESIDENT

Much has happened since the last issue of the Alumnae Bulletin in July, 1943. Then there was no Training School and St. Faith's House was shut tight, blinds down, rugs rolled up, furniture swathed in dust covers. The only authority was the Board of Trustees and the ever-helpful Warden, Dr. Shepard. Today the House is opened with WELCOME on the doormap; curtains up, rugs down, dust covers put away (never to be used again, we hope). Moreover, there is a Training School going on, with Deaconess Johnson in charge, and students and classes; and a Retreat for Deaconesses and a Quiet Day for students and alumnae; and a Conference for Deaconesses; and an interesting and busy winter ahead.

Also, at the Annual Meeting in May, a whole new set of officers was elected for the Alumnae Association. This should not be but it was unavoidable this year.

Our hearts have been saddened by the recent death of Deaconess Dahlgren and the bereavement of Deaconess Gillespy. A friendship such as theirs is rarely seen.

As your President, I would wish each member of this Association a deeper interest in the School and a special blessing which the future may hold for you personally.

Sincerely your Friend and Fellow-Worker,

MARY C. WEST, President.

P. S.—The EDITOR of FORTH still promises a page about St. Faith's. Will those who so kindly sent pictures please be patient a little longer.

LETTER FROM THE HEAD DEACONESS

The long wished-for Re-opening of our School is now an accomplished fact. On the evening of Tuesday, October the Third, St. Faith's household of five students, one Teachers' College student resident here and two Deaconesses met in St. Faith's Chapel for a simple and impressive Service conducted by the Warden, the Rev. Dr. Charles N. Shepard. He charged us to "walk worthy of the vocation wherewith ye are called," using the Epistle for that week with singular effectiveness.

The next day the first class met and the academic year of 1944-1945 was launched.

I think you will agree with me that is peculiarly fitting that the official word of the Re-opening of the School is dated on the eve of that Festival so dear to Deaconess Dahlgren, the Feast of All Saints. We recall her delight in arranging the All Hallows' Eve plays and scenes year after year. We in turn delight in remembering the ones we shared.

With the Re-opening of the School an accomplished fact and with All Saints' Octave so near at hand there is being planned a Memorial Service here at St. Faith's—a Memorial for the life and devoted work of our friend and mentor, Deaconess Dahlgren. If details can be announced before this goes to press a paragraph will be appended. Otherwise a notice will reach you as soon as the plan is completed.

Alumnae who live in New York had been invited to the Quiet Morning which was held in St. Faith's Chapel on Thursday, October 12th, the Rev. Alfred M. Smith of Philadelphia leading the meditations which were divided toward "talking over the Fathers Work with the Father." This included looking into self, looking to God and looking to those to be served. Coming events to which the Alumnae are invited are:

Nov. 3, The Rev. Clifford L. Samuelson, Associate Secretary Domestic Missions, National Council.

Nov. 10, Memorial Service.

Nov. 17, The Rev. James M. Collins, Executive Director of Philadelphia City Missions who will speak on "Christian Social Work vs. Social Work."

The School will welcome any alumnae and friends who care to join us on other Friday nights. A postal to Deaconess Johnson will bring information as to speakers and subjects.

To date the Re-opening Fund stands at \$3700 not including the \$500 constributed by the Alumnae Association. You who have the interest of the School at heart and who have contributed toward the Re-opening with gifts of money or of work will rejoice with us not only that the doors of St. Faith's are open but that material means to keep them open are being generously given. Your contributions are your affirmative reply to the question sent you last April by the Executive Committee, i.e., "Will you help us turn this hope and challenge into reality?"

The Executive Committee gratefully acknowledges your efforts to forward this venture of faith and now confidently asks you: 1—To continue

your support. 2—To be on the watch for prospective students—young women of scholastic ability, emotionally stable, and earnestly eager to dedicate their talents for God's using in His Church. 3—And last but most important, to invoke the Holy Spirit to guide our thinking, our understanding: to grant to all who in any way may be concerned with the welfare of the School a "right judgment in all things."

"And I said to the man who stood at the gate of the year: 'Give me a light that I may tread safely into the unknown!' And he replied, 'Go out into the darkness and put thine hand into the Hand of God. That shall be to thee better than light and safer than a known way."

Faithfully yours,

RUTH JOHNSON, Deaconess.

All Hallow's Eve, 1944

DESIGNATED CONTRIBUTIONS

There are now several funds to which contributions have been designated and to which others may give if they so desire:

The Book Fund

The Josephine Lyon Memorial Fund

The Susan Trevor Knapp Memorial Fund.

The Julia R. Morand Memorial Fund

The Romola Dahlgren Memorial Fund

THE DAHLGREN MEMORIAL FUND

This Fund was initiated by the receipt of two checks sent for the purpose of a memorial to Deaconess Romola Dahlgren. The two things in which the Deaconess was most recently interested were the opening of the School and the Scholarship Fund. It will be decided later what form this Fund will take but both suggestions and checks may be sent to Deaconess Ruth Johnson for the purpose. Kindly mark the check THE DAHLGREN MEMORIAL.

THE 1944-1945 SCHOLARSHIP

Our ALUMNAE SCHOLARSHIP FOR THIS YEAR now stands at \$384.66, as last reported by our treasurer, Dss. Newman. This means that we need \$115.34 to complete the total. I have just read a good rhyme that says: Remember that to be of help, the best thing you can do, is to work with the construction gang, and not with the wrecking crew.

It has been suggested that many might like to give Thank Offerings to the Scholarship Fund for the Re-opening of the School.

Checks should be made out to ANNE W. NEWMAN, Treasurer. And send to Deaconess Newman at Callaway, Virginia.

LUCY KENT, Chairman Scholarship Committee.

OBITUARY

Blessed are the dead which die in the Lord that they may rest from their labours; and their works do follow them.

MARY SHEPARD, Deaconess, died in Salt Lake City, September 25, 1944. The Communion Service and funeral were held in St. Mark's Cathedral with all the clergy of Utah attending. The burial was at her birth-place, Dansville, N. Y. She was born in 1860, the great grand-daughter of Nathanael Rochester, the founder of the City of Rochester, N. Y. On graduating from the New York Training School she was set apart by Bishop Spaulding in 1913. All her years of service were spent in Utah. In her Will she left a substantial bequest to The Retiring Fund for Deaconesses.

SARAH KIRTLAND BARKER, Deaconess, died in Newtown, Conn., on September 28, 1944, after a long illness. She was a graduate of the New York Training School and served in Grace Church, New York, under Dr. Huntington. After twenty years service she received the gold medal of the School and on her retirement was made Deaconess Emerita of Grace Church. The funeral was held in Trinity Church, Bridgeport, Conn., and as a tribute to her life's work, the body was placed in the Chancel until the hour of service.

ROMOLA DAHLGREN, Deaconess, passed away peacefully at Newport, R. I., on October 9, 1944, after an illness of several months. She was born in Rome but came to New York at the age of two to live with her widowed mother in St. Thomas Rectory where her grandfather, the Rev. Dr. William F. Morgan, was Rector. In 1914 she graduated from the New York Training School for Deaconesses. Together with Deaconess Jane B. Gillespy she was Head of the School from 1919 to 1939; since her retirement in that year she and Deaconess Gillespy have lived at "Field Place," Newport, R. I. The funeral service was held in St. Mary's Church, Portsmouth, R. I., and was conducted by Bishop Perry and the Rev. Arthur F. Roebuck, rector of St. Mary's. Burial was in the family plot in St. Mary's churchyard. Six men from Newport, former members of her Sunday School Class, acted as bearers. Her favorite hymns were sung: "My God How Wonderful Thou Art," "There is a Land of Pure Delight," "O What the Joy and the Glory Must Be," and the recessional, "Holy, Holy, Holy, Lord God of Hosts."

ROMOLA DAHLGREN, AN APPRECIATION

Words can scarcely express the deep loss we feel in the death of our beloved Deaconess Dahlgren. Those of us who have known her many years and who have had her love and inspiration and encouragement continually with us in our lives and work shall feel that loss more and more. The funeral service in her beloved St. Mary's (Newport, R. I.) brought back memories of happy days when some of us had worshipped there with her in the past. We sang Deaconess' well-beloved hymns and read her chosen psalms. The beautiful prayers expressed for us our own desires for her in that "life of perfect service" in His heavenly Kingdom. May God grant her peace and light, and may we as deaconesses remember always her utter devotion and consecration to her life of service here on earth.

M. S. BECHTOL.

THE QUIET MORNING AT ST. FAITH'S

How wonderful indeed it was to be present on Thursday, October 12th, in the Oratory, to take part in the prayers and meditations conducted by the Reverend Alfred M. Smith, of Philadelphia, for the students at St. Faith's House—in this year of the re-opening of the School.

I was fortunate to be able to be there as one of the "Alumnae Invited." And I thank Deaconess Johnson and the students for letting us join with them, and with them I would like to extend my gratitude and appreciation to the Conductor. We were few in number, yet he gave us all his time and care and thought. We went out rededicated, refreshed—re-inspired and strengthened—not only individually but corporately, even those of you who could not be present, had some share in this experience.

It was especially joyous to me because just thirty years ago I first entered those doors as a student and I was living over again, with great gratitude, all the years that had gone by and remembering all whom I had known there—especially the members of my own class of 1916. May I say here that I had never seen the Chapel look more attractive, and it seemed to me the choice of Conductor by Deaconess Johnson for the occasion could not have been better made. It all seemed quite perfect. I hope the students could realize this but, perhaps, it takes thirty years of experience, in the School and out at work, to fully appreciate it! I do not actually believe this though—for it was just such occasions as this which meant so much to us all while we were still students and have carried us on through the years.

Also, I was remembering particularly Deaconess Dahlgren whom I had first known at a Retreat for Deaconesses thirty years ago for she had always meant so much to me and she, I knew, was rejoicing in spirit with us because the new students were there, only four of them, but four and the School re-opened. Her funeral was to be held the next day in Newport—and may I extend to all those graduates who could not come to the Alumnae meeting the message of love which she sent to you through me? I met her, by chance (or was it?) at the Morningside entrance to St. Luke's Hospital just before she and Deaconess Gillespie left St. Faith's to go back to live in Rhode Island last spring. She wanted you to know how sorry she was that she could not be at the meeting but she said she hoped to

be at the next meeting in the fall—and, indeed, I am sure she was in spirit and will always be along with all those others who have done so much for us and meant so much to us each individually and as a particularly chosen group of workers in the Lord's Vineyard.

MARGERY H. RANGER.

NEWS, LETTERS, and PERSONALS

Miss Mary Frances Bemont leaves soon for the Virgin Islands where she will be director of religious education at All Saints, St. Thomas. Miss Bemont has been working recently in Baltimore.

Deaconess Clara Searle spent her vacation month of September at St. Faith's getting it "ready to open." She lives at Utica, N. Y., and is in charge of The House of the Good Shepherd, an orphanage.

Mrs. Clinton Kew (Catherine Robinson) is in Alexandria, Va., where her husband is studying at the Theological Seminary. As soon as he is ordained they expect to go to the Diocese of Erie.

The Class of 1916 all rejoice to know that St. Faith's re-opened on the thirtieth anniversary of their entering the School.

Venetia Cox Dorothy Duffie Margery Ranger Olive B. Tomlin

Eleanor Suzanne McNulty

Dorothy Norton Peatross we feel sure is rejoicing in Paradise.

Miss Laura Wells, doing Social Service at St. Luke's Hospital, New York City, is recovering from a broken arm.

Deaconess Frances B. Affleck, of Montell, Texas, is spending October and November at St. Faith's. As a temporary assistant her presence and her work are "enjoyed by all."

Mrs. H. Rushton Bell is rejoicing over the recovery of her husband who is just home after many months spent as a patient in a hospital. Small Carol Ann is rejoicing too. Mrs. Bell was the former editor of The Bulletin.

Deaconess Anne W. Newman is now working at St. Peter's-in-the-Mountains, Callaway, Virginia. Deaconess Newman is Treasurer of the Alumnae Association.

Miss Thelma Erickson has just completed a course in Practical Nursing at the National Y. W. C. A., New York City.

Miss Florence Cowan is doing missionary work at Bris, Va.

Deaconess Kate S. Mayer has resigned from Grace Church, New York, and has taken a three months course this summer in psychiatry at the Westchester Hospital, White Plains, N. Y.

Corp. Priscilla F. Griswold has been chosen as one of a few WACS for service out of San Francisco. It sounds like the wide Pacific, doesn't it?

Deaconess Lillian W. Crow came from Dallas, Texas, to attend the Retreat and Conference at St. Faith's in September. The trip was a gift from her mission people.

Miss Charlotte Hubbard, Junior of 1942 Class, is studying at the University of Wisconsin at Madison.

Deaconess Mary Redd, Fletcher, N. C., invited her mother to come and care for her when she had a broken arm. Mrs. Redd went; Mary is well; now Mrs. Redd is in charge of a nearby mission.

Has any other Alumna a missionary-minded mother?

Deaconess E. Suzanne McNulty is now working for N. Y. City Mission at Schermerhorn House, at Milford, Conn.

Miss Jessie Hunter was one of the speakers at the Rural Workers Conference in Nevada in May. Jessie is one of our newest graduates.

Deaconess Katherine Phelps has moved to Santa Rosa, Calif., where she will help the rector of the Church of the Incarnation at the out-stations of the surrounding countryside.

Deaconess Mary Patterson after many years of work at Blue Island, Ill., has retired and come to live in Scarsdale, N. Y., with her three sisters. Deaconess Patterson is the creator of the chart showing the Church Seasons, widely used in the Church Schools.

Mrs. Hollis S. Smith (Ann Piper) has moved to Somerville, New Jersey, where her husband is rector of St. John's Church.

Miss Olive Tomlin, after many years in China, is secretary to Bishop Bentley in Nenana, Alaska.

Deaconess Lydia Ramsay is working in St. Mary's Mission, Sparta, New Jersey, under Fr. Ford.

Miss Rose Kubo, Class of '42, writes from North Platte, Nebraska: "Yesterday I gave a lesson on altar linens and Communion vessels to our Auxiliary. Our Mission, St. George's, doesn't have a church of its own but we worship in the Church of our Saviour. The rector conducts our services (Japanese) for us and helps with the work. I am living in two rooms; do some of my own cooking, washing and house cleaning as a part of my recreation. The house doesn't get quite all the St. Faith's training that it should but people still seem to be able to come to see me occasionally."

Deaconess Anne Gilliland spent her vacation in New York and rejoiced to see St. Faith's open so that she could stay there. She is in charge of her own St. Faith's in Salina, Kansas.

From Miss Margery Hibberd, Flandreau, S. Dakota: "Greetings to you all from a member of the Class of '24. It's hard to believe that was twenty years ago. Hope you have a good Alumnae meeting."

Mrs. Rodney L. Lovell (Helen Livingston) is the happy mother of two children.

The students at St. Faith's this fall are: Miss Merita Cooney, Worcester, Mass.; Mrs. Dorothy Lovejoy, Pittsfield, Mass.; Miss Avalon Malouf, Brooklyn; Miss Rebecca Low, Somerville, S. C.; Miss Jane Gordon, Boonton, N. J. Miss Helen Wolf, Savannah, Ga., is a resident studying at Teacher's College.

A Requiem for Deaconess Dahlgren was held in Chicago on October 20th with six Deaconesses, one Alumna of St. Faith's and the residents of Chase House and of the Chicago Training School in attendance.

Deanconesses Johnson of New York, Bechtol of Washington, Ramsay of Sparta, and Searle and Dieterly of Utica attended the funeral service of Deaconess Dahlgren on October 13th at Portsmouth, R. I.

Mrs. Augustus N. Hand is expecting to entertain the members of the Association for the mid-winter meeting at her home, 11 East 68th St., New York. Mrs. Hand is our only Honorary Member.

MINUTES OF THE NINETY-THIRD MEETING

The 93rd meeting of the Alumnae Association of the New York Training School of Deaconesses and Other Church Workers was held on Wednesday, September 27th, at 3 P. M., in the Undercroft of the Synod House, New York City.

The 93rd meeting of the New York Training School of Deaconesses and Other Church Workers was held on Wednesday, September 27th, at 3 P. M., in the Undercroft of the Synod House.

The following were present:

Officers:-President, Deaconess Mary C. West

Secretary, Mrs. J. H. Brown

Members:—Deaconesses Ruth Johnson, Dorothy Dowding, Hilda Dieterly, Lydia Ramsay, Clara Searle, Lillian Crow; Mrs. L'Heureux, Mrs. Hollis Smith; Misses Margery Ranger, Helen Flagg, Marion Holmes, Lucy Kent, Vera Gardner, Ella Pier, Thelma Erickson.

Visitors:—Deaconess Adams, Deaconess Stewart Deaconess West opened the meeting with prayer.

The Minutes of the May meeting were read and approved.

Treasurer:—In the absence of the treasurer a report covering the period of May 15th to June 12th, 1944 was read. The following totals were given, as of June 12th.

 General Fund
 \$ 20.40

 Scholarship Fund
 363.82

President:—Deaconess West reported that during the summer she had prepared new files of the membership records for the incoming secretary. Also that she had interviewed the publisher of Forth Magazine at 281, relative to publicity for the re-opening of St. Faith's and the work of the Alumnae, and that she had been promised space in a future edition. Deaconess West asked that a letter of thanks be sent the Rev. Gerardus Beekman, Director of Religious Education, of the Diocese of New York, for assistance his office had given us in the matter of mimeographing.

- Membership:—The President appointed Miss Dorothy Shelmire and Mrs. Lucy Botthoff as Alumnae assistants to the chairman of the membership committee, Deaconess Johnson.
- Fellowship of Prayer:—Miss Vera Gardner, reporting on this work, told of the growing numbers of interested people and presented lists of the names of those to be especially remembered in the coming months.
- The Survey:—Although Deaconess Thompson could not be present she had sent word that her work on the Survey was progressing.
- Scholarship:—Miss Lucy Kent reported a balance of \$131 needed before the first of the year to complete the \$500 Scholarship.

New Business:—

After some discussion as to the contents of the next Alumnae Bulletin, a motion was made by Mrs. Hollis Smith, seconded by Miss Helen Flagg, and approved as follows:

That the full Directory be printed as usual and that the Constitution be printed separately and enclosed with the Bulletin.

Deaconess West asked that personal items for the forthcoming Bulletin be kept in mind and sent to her.

Deaconess Adams and Deaconess Stewart, graduates of the Philadelphia School, were welcomed at this time.

Mrs. Hollis Smith, who with her husband had moved to St. John's Church in Somerville, New Jersey, told of their beginnings there, of Bishop Gardner's interest and of the growing congregations.

Deaconess Lillian Crow, whom we were fortunate to have with us, all the way from Dallas, Texas, gave an enthusiastic description of the rapid growth of their work there.

Deaconess Searle and Deaconess Dieterly were asked to tell of their children's work in a Church Orphanage in Utica, N. Y., where they provide the home background for a group of children, who go out into the community for their church and school life.

Deaconess Searle then told of the efforts of a few St. Faith's graduates, particularly those who met in Red Hook, N. Y., who were determined that St. Faith's should reopen.

These remarks led up to the entire subject of the reopening of St. Faith's and of the School's future plans. The meeting was thereupon turned over to Deaconess Ruth Johnson, Deaconess in Charge of St. Faith's.

As Chairman of the Executive Committee for the reopening of St. Faith's, and Deaconess in Charge of the School, Deaconess Johnson spent the summer in residence at St. Faith's and prepared it for opening. She consulted with other members of the Executive Committee by conference and by mail.

DIRECTORY

Names with † are members of the Alumnae Association

- †1908-Affleck, Dss. Frances B., Montell, Uvalde County, Texas.
 - 1911-12-Apthorp, Mrs. J. V. (Louise Phelps), Georges Mills, N. H.
 - 1936-Allen Miss Elizabeth, 15 Gramercy Park, New York City.
- †1908—Armstrong, Dss. Anna R., Maple Hill, Upper Red Hook, New York.
- †1928-30-(Spcl.)-Ashley, Miss Janet, 19 Rowley St., Rochester, New York.
- 1936—Ashton, Mrs. Edward C. (Elizabeth Barker), St. Andrew's Church, Wellesley, Massachusetts.
- 1916—(Spcl.)—Bartlett, Ethel, 6874 Lowe Avenue, Chicago, Illinois.
- 1923-Bartlett, Miss Eveline, 23 W. 69th Street, New York City.
- 1903-Barlow, Dss. Mary, 1525 Union Port Road, Bronx, New York City.
- †1933-Bateman, Dss. Margaret E., 1147 15th St., N. W., Washington, D. C.
- †1915—Baxter, Mrs. Robert M. (Marion Frascello), 121 Kildare Rd., Garden City, Long Island, New York.
 - 1894—Beard, Dss. Theodore, Dover, New Hampshire.
 - 1911-Bearse, Miss Mary, 6 Glenwood Ave., East Orange, New Jersey.
- †1925-Bechtol, Dss. Margaret, 1440 M. St., N. W., Washington, D. C.
- †1906-07-(Spcl.)-Bedell, Dss. Harriet, Glade Cross Mission, Everglades, Fla.
- †1922-Beeny, Miss Clara, 147 Hollister St., Manchester, Connecticut.
- †1927—Beighley, Mrs. Frank N. (Helen McElvain), 110 East 40th Street, Kansas City, Missouri.
- †1929—Bell, Mrs. H. Rushton (Ruth Pember), Benjamin Franklin Apartments, White Plains, New York.
- †1918—Bellsmith, Mrs. H. W., Jr. (Ethel Bunce), Box 589, Islip, New York.
- †1934—Bemont, Miss Mary-Frances, All Saints' Church, St. Thomas, Virgin Islands.
- 1915—Bentley, Mrs. Cedric C. (Elise Van Vechten), Cape Vincent, New York.
- †1915-Binns, Dss. Margaret, Nora, Virginia.
- 1911—Bixby, Mrs. Warren (Marion Furness), 36 Marathon Street, Arlington, Massachusetts.
- †1918—Bliss, Mrs. Francis (Marian Miller), 156 East 37th St., New York City.
- 1922—Bloodgood, Mrs. Francis (Jane Cleveland), 1102 Lincoln St., Madison, Wisconsin.
- 1935—Board, Mrs. Franklyn (Rhoda Williams), All Saints' Church, Concord, North Carolina.
- †1906—Boorman, Dss. Elizabeth D., Warrenton, Virginia.
- †1932-Booth, Dss. Edith, Route 1, St. Paul, Virginia.
- †1927—Botthoff, Mrs. Frank (Lucy Gray), 4720 42nd St., Sunnyside, L. I., N. Y.
- †1929-Bouldin, Miss Virginia, Appalachian School, Penland, North Carolina.
- 1933-Bowers, Miss Elizabeth.
- †1933—Bowers, Miss Ethel L., 36 Pleasant Street, Westfield, Massachusetts.
- †1900-Boyd, Dss. Charlotte, 122 East 82nd Street, New York City.
- †1923-Bradley, Dss. Agnes, 211 S. Ashland Blvd., Chicago, Illinois.
- †1913-Bremer, Miss Althea, Evangeline House, 123 W. 13th St., N. Y. City.
- †1938-Brereton Dss. Amelia, Route 1, St. Paul, Virginia.
- †1934—Brinckerhoff, Mrs. S. E. (Elizabeth Benson), St. Luke's Rectory, Somers, New York.
- 1941-42-Brisbane, Miss Grace, Dante, Virginia.
- †1920—Brown, Miss Elenora, St. Albans School, Mt. St. Albans, Washington, D. C.

- †1925—Brown, Mrs. J. Hamilton (Virginia Zimmerman), 1 Lexington Ave., New York City.
- †1923—Buchanan, Miss Evelyn, 320 W. Walnut St., Titusville, Pa.
- †1938-39—Bulkeley, Margaret, Newport Hospital, Newport, Rhode Island.
- †1934-Butt, Mrs. E. D. (Neville Landstreet), Winchester, Tennessee.
- †1912—Butts, Dss. Bertha, 35 S. Franklin Street, Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania.
- †1927—Carv. Miss Virginia. St. Anne's Mission. Alberene, Virginia.
- 1924—Carr, Mrs. I. W. (Virginia Turpin), 889 Valley Road, Upper Montclair, New Jersey.
- †1930—Cayley, Mrs. Murray A. (Arline Herting), 129 Edgerton Street, Rochester, New York.
- 1927-Chapman, Miss Dennis Scott, Gordonsville, Virginia.
- †1912-Chappell, Miss Edith, 30-43 36th St., Astoria, Long Island, N. Y.
- †1912—Chappell, Dss. Elizabeth, 2914 Broadway, New York 25, New York.
- 1897—(Spcl.)—Chauncey, Mrs. E. (Edith Taft), St. Peter's Church, Weston, Massachusetts.
- †1913—Coe, Dss. Elizabeth, 2 Clement Street, Worcester, Massachusetts.
- †1924-Cowan, Miss Florence M., Bris, Virginia.
- 1904—Coburn, Mrs. A. C. (Eugenia Bowen Woolfolk), The Wooster School, Danbury, Connecticut.
- 1917—Cottrell, Miss Catherine, 11 Francis Street, Newport, Rhode Island.
- 1910—Coursen, Miss Claire Fairchild, 832 Hillside Ave., Plainfield, New Jersey.
- †1903—Creasey, Mrs. Sidney W. (Catherine Shaw), 328 Colson Street, Gainesville, Florida.
- 1941-42-Culley, Miss Margaret, 4206 Spruce St., Philadelphia, Pa.
- †1932—Crow, Dss. Lillian W., 229 N. Ewing Street, Dallas, Texas.
- 1922-Davis, Mrs. A. C. (Mary Brower), 409 East Main St., Batavia, N. Y.
- 1937—Davis, Miss Francis, Box 62, Swiftwater, Pa.
- †1919-Denton, Miss A. Grace, 17 Collins Street, Caribou, Maine.
 - 1927-Dickson, Miss Elizabeth, Mitchell, Nebraska.
- †1922—Dieterley, Dss. Hilda, 1700 Genesee Street, Utica, New York,
- †1915-Diggs, Miss Evelina, 1206 Linden Ave., Baltimore, Maryland.
- 1940-Dolan, Mrs. Frank (Jean Turner), 728 First Street, Elmira, N. Y.
- †1928-Dowdell, Mrs. Victor (Frances Kivelle), 311 Irvin Ave., Albion, Mich.
- †1927—Dowding, Dss. Dorothy M., 1175 Madison Ave., New York City.
- †1911—Drake, Miss Aimee, 250 Laurel Ave., Wilmette, Illinois.
- †1934—Dudley, Dss. Heath, Davidsonville, Md.
- †1916—Duffie, Dss. Dorothy, St. John's Church, Charleston, West Virginia.
- †1930—Dugdale, Mrs. Arthur (Elizabeth Cabell), Dalewood Cottage, Ashland, Virginia.
- †1919—Durston, Mrs. Gilbert (Eleanor Dearing), 3954 Hartford St., St. Louis, Missouri.
- †1922—Eastwood, Miss Edna, W A C.
- †1930-English, Dss. Harriet, Gwynedd, Penna.
- †1940-Erickson, Miss Thelma, 165 Fillmore Street, Yonkers 2, New York.
- 1936—Fambrough, Mrs. Douglas (Mayhew Goodrich), 305 Cameron Avenue, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.
- †1913-Flagg, Miss Helen, 91-13 218th Pl., Queen's Village 8, L. I., N. Y.
- †1935-Fletcher, Miss Lucy, 165 Macon Avenue, Ashville, North Carolina.
- †1921—Fracker, Dss. Elizabeth, St. Andrew's Church, Addystone, Cincinnati, O.
- †1906—Gadsden, Dss. Mary T., 142 Church St., Charleston 8, South Carolina.
- 1916-18-(Spcl.)-Gager, Miss Blythe, 142 Oxford Ave., Buffalo 2, N. Y.
- †1924-Gardner, Miss Vera C., 554 West 114th St., New York 25, N. Y.
- †1900-Garvin, Dss. Bertha, Sanbornville, N. H.

```
1909-11—(Spcl.)—Merriman, Miss Mary, 831 Fillmore Ave., East Aurora,
        New York.
  1920—Meyette, Miss Grace, 2195 Ambleside Drive, Cleveland Heights, Ohio.
 †1914-15-(Spcl.)-Mills, Dss. Eliza B., 2914 Broadway, New York 25, N. Y.
 †1909-Moffett, Miss Mary L., 88 Morningside Drive, New York, N. Y.
 †1923-Moore, Miss Lucille, 1020 Telfair Street, Augusta, Georgia,
 †1932-Moore, Miss Winifred, 2nd Lt. Winifred Moore N 730397, India.
  1915-Morgan, Mrs. A. Rufus (Madeline Prentiss), Franklin, North Carolina.
 †1921-Morrish, Mrs. Frederick D. (Olivia Gazzam), 200 Edgewood Drive,
        West Palm Beach, Florida.
†1904-Moulson, Miss Laura, 34 S. Goodman St., Rochester, N. Y.
 1922-23—(Spcl.)—Mundelein, Anne B., All Saints' School, Sioux Falls, South
       Dakota.
 1913-14—Munro, Rose C., M.D., 466 Commonwealth Ave., Boston, Mass.
 1913-Munson, Lillian, 329 Warburton Ave., Yonkers, N. Y.
 1926-Myars, Mrs. G. L. (Ethel Leake), 3927 Jackdaw St., San Diego, Calif.
 1919-Myer, Miss Lucie, 1807 Bolton, Baltimore, Maryland.
†1927—Nelson, Miss Cecelia, St. Andrew's Mission, Marshall, Virginia.
†1939-Newman, Dss. Anne, Calloway, Virginia.
 1927-Nevin, Miss Eleanor, 413 Seeley Road, Syracuse, N. Y.
†1925—Newton, Mrs. Horace (Letitia Gest), 304—1st St., Defiance, Ohio.
†1908-Nicholas, Dss. Mabel, 125 DeKalb Ave., Brooklyn, N. Y.
†1903-Nosler, Dss. Myrtle, 15 Roy St., Seattle 9, Wash.
†1939-Orcutt, Miss Margaret, 206 Bledeman Ave., Camden, N. J.
†1932—Ormerod, Dss. Isabel, 1209 N St., Fresno, Calif.
 1911—Owen, Miss Betty Withers, 1420 Euterpe St., New Orleans, Louisiana.
†1902-Paine, Dss. Theodora, 265 Elmira Street, Troy, Penna.
†1924—Parker, Miss Eleanor G., St. Timothy's School, Catonsville, Md.
†1921-Parsons, Dss. Ruth, 212 S. Ashland Blvd., Chicago, Illinois.
 1935-Pattee, Miss Mary, Margaret Hall School, Versailles, Ky.
†1906—Patterson, Dss. Katrina, 248 Madison Rd., Scarsdale, N. Y.
†1895-Patterson, Dss. Mary, 248 Madison Rd., Scarsdale, N. Y.
 1907-Pennock, Dss. Mabel, 331 Harvard St., Cambridge, Mass.
 1930-31-Peterson, Miss Else, 50 Orange St., Brooklyn, N. Y.
†1905-Phelps, Dss. Katherine, Santa Rosa Hotel, Santa Rosa, Calif.
†1911-Pier, Miss Ella, 235 East 49th St., New York City.
†1921-22—(Spcl.)—Pitcher, Dss. Caroline, Pointe Coupee Parish, Lakeland, La.
†1922—Potter, Miss Alice King, 467 W. Water St., Elmira, New York.
†1897-Potter, Dss. Mary I., 832 N. Maripose Ave., Los Angeles 27, Calif.
†1932-Pray, Miss Martha, 110 W. Franklin St., Richmond, Virginia.
†1936-Prentiss Pfc. Maria, WAC Detachment, Halloran General Hospital,
       Staten Island, N. Y.
 1941-42—(Spcl.)—Pyburn, Miss Mary, Peabody, Mass.
†1907—Radford, Dss. Bertha, 2616 Dudley St., White Rock Hill, Lynchburg, Va.
†1932—Ramsay, Dss. Lydia, St. Mary's Mission, Sparta, N. J.
†1916—Ranger, Miss Margery, 215 East 73rd St., New York 21, N. Y.
†1902—Ranson, Dss. Anna, Harper's Ferry, West Virginia.
 1934—Reed, Mrs. Walter, Accokeek, Md.
†1937-Redd, Dss. Mary M., Middle River Mission, Fletcher, Va.
 1913-Remsen, Mrs. A. H. (Dorothy Binns), Angelica, New York,
†1937—Reynolds, Mrs. J. C. (Marion Wilson).
```

†1918—(Spcl.)—Rich, Miss Louise

- 1912-Riebe, Dss. Elsie, c/o 281 Fourth Avenue, New York City.
- †1928-Robinson, Dss. Olive, St. James' Church, Birmingham, Mich.
 - 1923-Rogers, Mrs. Adelaide, Episcopal Book Shop, Boston, Mass.
- †1904-Routledge, Dss. Margaret, Hyde Park, Ontario, Canada.
- 1922-Rowland, Mrs. Thomas M. (Hortense Zoeller), Princeton, New Jersey.
- †1936-37-Russell, Miss Mary, Middle River Mission, Fletcher, Virginia.
- +1938—Saunders, Mrs. Angus S. (Pearl Johnston), 741 Gotham St., Watertown, N. Y.
- 1938—Sawyer, Miss Gayl, 3 Perkins St., Peabody, Mass.
- 1915—Schaefer, Mrs. George (Alice Dodge), 14 East 60th St., New York, N. Y.
- 1926—Scott, Miss Erma Gibbs, Cazenovia, New York.
- †1924—Searle, Dss. Clara, 1700 Genesee Street, Utica, New York.
- †1938—Seymour, Dss. Evelyn, Mission Home, Virginia.
- †1937-38—(Spcl.)—Shelmire, Miss Dorothy, 257 Valentine Lane, Yonkers, N. Y.
- 1925-Sime, Dss. Eleanor, Episcopal Mission, Ft. Hall, Idaho.
- †1937—Sims, Miss Dorothy, Philippine Islands.
- 1915—Simpson, Mrs. Henry J. (Belva K. Jennings), 912 Wellington Avenue, Flint, Michigan.
- 1930-31—(Spcl.)—Skerritt, Mrs. T. J., 64 Knickerbocker Rd., Englewood, N. J.
- †1937—Smith, Miss Elda, China.
- †1926—Smith, Dss. Eleanor P., 1119 Central Ave., Willmette, Illinois.
- 1906—Smith, Mrs. Arthur (Helen Fessenden), 2906 Anuenue, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- †1922—Smith, Mrs. Hollis (Anne Piper), St. John's Rectory, 154 West High Street, Somerville, New Jersey.
- 1919-20—Smith, Mrs. S. A. (Mary Bailey), 349 Rutledge Ave., East Orange, New Jersey.
- 1932-Snyder, Miss Eleanor, 22 Paradise Road, Northampton, Mass.
- 1938—Spaulding, Mrs. Walter C. (Nancy Skinner), 409 Avenue A, Everett, Washington.
- †1919-20—(Spcl.)—Spencer, Dss. Ethel, 256 Via Alta Mira, Palm Springs, Cal.
- †1914—Sprague, Miss Mabel, 79 Remsen St., Brooklyn, New York.
- 1909-Standring, Mrs. (Anne Rebecca Torrance), Green Castle, Indiana.
- †1906—Stephenson, Dss. Julia, 8 Saratoga Ave., Cohoes, New York.
- 1905-06—(Spcl.)—Stewart, Miss Dora, 59 Langdon St., Cambridge, Mass.
- 1925-Stoy, Miss Miriam, 228 Sterling St., Watertown, New York.
- 1915-Sutton, Miss Edith, Lucan, Ontario, Canada.
- 1915—Talbot, Mrs. Sterling (Ethel Fox), Whiterocks, Utah.
- †1933-Tarbox, Dss. Alys, 23 Chapin Ave., Rocky Hill, Conn.
- 1933—Taylor, Dorothy, Teachers' College, New York City.
- †1942-Taylor, Dss. Helen L., 65 E. Huron St., Chicago, Illinois.
- 1923-Thomas, Mrs. F. W. (Helen Jarvis), 69 Charlotte St., Ashville, N. C.
- †1914—Thompson, Dss. Amy G., Maple Hill, Upper Red Hook, N. Y.
- 1916-Tomlin, Miss Olive, c/o Bishop Bentley, Nenana, Alaska.
- 1922-Tompsett, Miss Louise, 501 North Lafayette Blvd., South Bend, Ind.
- 1933—Toser, Mrs. F. C. (Janet Wilson), 2194 North 56th St., Milwaukee, Wis.
- †1929—Trask, Dss. Elizabeth, 34 Danforth St., Gardiner, Maine.
- †1931-Tucker, Dss. Anne U., Bris, Virginia.
- 1925-Turley, Miss Marie, 7909 Cypress Ave., Houston, Tex.
- †1939-Twining, Miss Evelyn, 411 Center St., E. Mauch Chunk, Pa.
- †1939—Ulmer, Miss Kitty, Box 25 Splashdam, Virginia.

- 1907-VanDeerlin, Miss Hilda, 281-Fourth Ave., New York City.
- 1899-Van Pelt, Mrs. John (Betsy Southworth), Patchogue, L. I., N. Y.
- †1933-Viele, Miss Laetitia, Irving, New York.
 - 1941-Virgin, Miss Louie-Dean, St. Mark's Mission, Nenana, Alaska.
 - 1931-Vrooman, Miss Enid, 19 Maple St., Auburn, N. Y.
 - 1921-22-Walters, Mrs. Sumner, 1209 N. St., Fresno, Calif.
 - 1910-Ward, Mrs. Edward C. (Alice DeWitt), Sharon, Conn.
 - 1928-Weakley, Mrs. Everett (Mary Vanner), Stanley, Virginia.
- †1914-15—(Spcl.)—Wells, Miss Laura P., 510 West 110th St., New York 25, N. Y.
 - 1903-Wells, Miss Ruth L., 2 Wellington Terrace, Brookline, Mass.
- †1909-West, Dss. Mary C., 2914 Broadway, New York 25, N. Y.
- 1919-21-(Spcl.)-Westfeldt, Miss Lulie, 136 E. 67th St., New York City.
- 1911-Whitfield, Mrs. Bryan (Gertrude Baker), Mound St., Harlan, Ky.
- 1925—Williams, Mrs. Charles (Phyllis Dickinson), 41 Lincoln Ave., Albany, New York.
- 1915-16-Williams, Miss Hallie R. Careyswood, Berryville, Virginia.
- †1911—Williams, Dss. Maria, Careyswood, Berryville, Va.
- 1906-08-Wineger, Miss Emily Elizabeth, Charlottesville, Virginia.
- †1899—Withers, Dss. Helen, Christ Church Hospital, W. Park Station, Philadelphia, Pa.
- †1927-Woodruff, Miss Mabel E., 2020 Broadway, New York 23, N. Y.
- †1901—Yeo, Dss. Lillian A., House of Mercy, Klingle Rd. & Rosemont Ave., Washington, D. C.
- †1909-Young, Dss. Viola, 13 James St., Montclair, New Jersey.

The Secretary will appreciate information as to names omitted, new addresses, etc.